That some words denote the same thing but have sharply different connotations is pointed out in this anonymous Victorian jingle:

Here's a little ditty that you really ought to know: Horses "sweat" and men "perspire," but ladies only "glow."

Poets aren't the only people who care about the connotations of language. Advertisers know that connotations make money. Nowadays many automobile dealers advertise their secondhand cars not as "used" but as "pre-owned," as if fearing that "used car" would connote an old heap with soiled upholstery and mysterious engine troubles. "Pre-owned," however, suggests that the previous owner has kindly taken the trouble of breaking in the car for you.

In imaginative writing, connotations are as crucial as they are in advertising. Consider this sentence: "A new brand of journalism is being born, or spawned" (Dwight Macdonald writing in the New York Review of Books). The last word, by its associations with fish and crustaceans, suggests that this new journalism is scarcely the product of human beings.

William Blake was a master at choosing words loaded with connotation, as in this classic poem.

W:11: D1 7

William Blake (1757	-1827)			
London	8	The Steen and the state of the	17	794
I wander through each cha	rtered street,			
Near where the chartered	Thames does flow,			
And mark in every face I m Marks of weakness, marks of				
	n wee.			
In every cry of every man, In every infant's cry of fear,				5
In every voice, in every bar				
The mind-forged manacles	I hear.			
How the chimney-sweeper'	S CTV			
Every black'ning church ap	palls			10
And the hapless soldier's sig	gh			10
Runs in blood down palace	walls.			
But most through midnight	streets I hear			
How the youthful harlot's c				
Blasts the new-born infant's				15
And blights with plagues th	e marriage hearse.			

Here are only a few of the possible meanings of four of Blake's words:

• chartered (lines 1, 2)

Denotations: Established by a charter (a written grant or a certificate of incorporation); leased or hired.

Connotations: Defined, limited, restricted, channeled, mapped, bound by law; bought and sold (like a slave or an inanimate object); Magna Carta; charters given to crown colonies by the King.

Other words in the poem with similar connotations: Ban, which can denote (1) a legal prohibition; (2) a churchman's curse or malediction; (3) in medieval times, an order summoning a king's vassals to fight for him. Manacles, or shackles, restrain movement. Chimney-sweeper, soldier, and harlot are all hirelings.

Interpretation of the lines: The street has had mapped out for it the direction in which it must go; the Thames has had laid down to it the course it must follow. Street and river are channeled, imprisoned, enslaved (like every inhabitant of London).

• black'ning (line 10)

Denotation: Becoming black.

Connotations: The darkening of something once light, the defilement of something once clean, the deepening of guilt, the gathering of darkness at the approach of night.

Other words in the poem with similar connotations: Objects becoming marked or smudged (marks of weakness, marks of woe in the faces of passersby; bloodied walls of a palace; marriage blighted with plagues); the word appalls (denoting not only "to overcome with horror" but "to make pale" and also "to cast a pall or shroud over"); midnight streets.

Interpretation of the line: Literally, every London church grows black from soot and hires a chimney-sweeper (a small boy) to help clean it. But Blake suggests too that by profiting from the suffering of the child laborer, the church is soiling its original purity.

• Blasts, blights (lines 15, 16)

Denotations: Both blast and blight mean "to cause to wither" or "to ruin and destroy." Both are terms from horticulture. Frost blasts a bud and kills it; disease blights a growing plant.

Connotations: Sickness and death; gardens shriveled and dying; gusts of wind and the ravages of insects; things blown to pieces or rotted and warped.

Other words in the poem with similar connotations: Faces marked with weakness and woe; the child becomes a chimney-sweep; the soldier killed by war; blackening church and bloodied palace; young girl turned harlot; wedding carriage transformed into a hearse.

Interpretation of the lines: Literally, the harlot spreads the plague of syphilis, which, carried into marriage, can cause a baby to be born blind. In a larger and more meaningful sense, Blake sees the prostitution of even one young girl corrupting the entire institution of matrimony and endangering every child.

Some of these connotations are more to the point than others; the reader of a poem nearly always has the problem of distinguishing relevant associations from irrelevant ones. We need to read a poem in its entirety and, when a word leaves us in doubt, look for other things in the poem to corroborate or refute what we think it means. Relatively simple and direct in its statement, Blake's account of his stroll through the city at night becomes an indictment of a whole social and religious order. The indictment could hardly be this effective if it were "mathematically plain," its every word restricted to one denotation clearly spelled out.

Wallace Stevens (1879–1955)

Disillusionment of Ten O'Clock	1923
The houses are haunted	
By white night-gowns.	
None are green,	
Or purple with green rings,	
Or green with yellow rings,	5
Or yellow with blue rings.)
None of them are strange,	
With socks of lace	
And beaded ceintures.	
People are not going	10
To dream of baboons and periwinkles. Only, here and there, an old sailor.	10
Only, here and there, an old sailor,	
Drunk and asleep in his boots,	
Catches tigers (61.81 early and all all all all all all all all all al	
In red weather.	15
Questions	13

- 1. What are "beaded ceintures"? What does the phrase suggest?
- 2. What contrast does Stevens draw between the people who live in these houses and the old sailor? What do the connotations of "white night-gowns" and "sailor" add to this contrast?
- 3. What is lacking in these people who wear white night-gowns? Why should the poet's view of them be a "disillusionment"?

Robert Frost (1874–1963)

Fire and Ice	1923
Some say the world will end in fire,	
Some say in ice.	
From what I've tasted of desire	
I hold with those who favor fire.	
But if it had to perish twice,	5
I think I know enough of hate	
To say that for destruction ice	
Is also great	
And would suffice.	

Questions

- 1. To whom does Frost refer in line 1? In line 2?
- 2. What connotations of fire and ice contribute to the richness of Frost's comparison?

Diane Thiel (b. 1967)

The Minefield	2000
He was running with his friend from town to town. They were somewhere between Prague and Dresden. He was fourteen. His friend was faster	n lag a el L'aran
and knew a shortcut through the fields they could take.	r
He said there was lettuce growing in one of them, and they hadn't eaten all day. His friend ran a few lengths ahead, like a wild rabbit across the grass, turned his head, looked back once,	5
and his body was scattered across the field. My father told us this, one night, and then continued eating dinner.	10
He brought them with him—the minefields. He carried them underneath his good intentions.	
He gave them to us—in the volume of his anger, in the bruises we covered up with sleeves. In the way he threw anything against the wall—	15
a radio, that wasn't even ours, a melon, once, opened like a head.	
In the way we still expect, years later and continents away, that anything might explode at any time, and we would have to run on alone	20
with a vision like that only seconds behind.	

5

10

15

20

1956

5

10

Questions

- 1. In the opening lines of the poem, a seemingly small decision—to take a shortcut and find something to eat—leads to a horrifying result. What does this suggest about the poem's larger view of what life is like?
- 2. The speaker tells the story of the minefield before letting us know that the other boy was her father. What is the effect of this narrative strategy?
- 3. How does the image of the melon reinforce the poem's intentions?

Rhina P. Espaillat (b. 1932)

Bilingual/Bilingüe

1998

5

10

My father liked them separate, one there, one here (allá y aquí), as if aware

that words might cut in two his daughter's heart (el corazón) and lock the alien part

to what he was—his memory, his name (su nombre)—with a key he could not claim.

"English outside this door, Spanish inside," he said, "y basta." But who can divide

the world, the word (*mundo y palabra*) from any child? I knew how to be dumb

and stubborn (testaruda); late, in bed,

I hoarded secret syllables I read

until my tongue (*mi lengua*) learned to run where his stumbled. And still the heart was one.

I like to think he knew that, even when, proud (orgulloso) of his daughter's pen,

he stood outside *mis versos*, half in fear of words he loved but wanted not to hear.

Questions

- 1. Espaillat's poem is full of Spanish words and phrases. (Even the title is given in both languages.) What does the Spanish add to the poem? Could we remove the phrases without changing the poem?
- 2. How does the father want to divide his daughter's world, at least in terms of language? Does his request suggest any other divisions he hopes to enforce in her life?
- 3. How does the daughter respond to her father's request to leave English outside their home?
- 4. "And still the heart was one," states the speaker of the poem. Should we take her statement at face value or do we sense a cost to her bilingual existence? Agree or disagree with the daughter's statement, but state the reasons for your opinion.

Alfred, Lord Tennyson (1809–1892)

Tears, Idle Tears 1847

Tears, idle tears, I know not what they mean, Tears from the depth of some divine despair Rise in the heart, and gather to the eyes, In looking on the happy Autumn-fields, And thinking of the days that are no more.

Fresh as the first beam glittering on a sail, That brings our friends up from the underworld, Sad as the last which reddens over one That sinks with all we love below the verge; So sad, so fresh, the days that are no more.

Ah, sad and strange as in dark summer dawns The earliest pipe of half-awakened birds To dying ears, when unto dying eyes The casement slowly grows a glimmering square; So sad, so strange, the days that are no more.

Dear as remembered kisses after death, And sweet as those by hopeless fancy feigned On lips that are for others; deep as love, Deep as first love, and wild with all regret; O Death in Life, the days that are no more.

Question

Why is the speaker crying?

Richard Wilbur (b. 1921)

Love Calls Us to the Things of This World

The eyes open to a cry of pulleys, And spirited from sleep, the astounded soul Hangs for a moment bodiless and simple As false dawn.

Outside the open window The morning air is all awash with angels.

Some are in bed-sheets, some are in blouses, Some are in smocks: but truly there they are. Now they are rising together in calm swells Of halcyon feeling, filling whatever they wear With the deep joy of their impersonal breathing; The soul shrinks

From all that it is about to remember, From the punctual rape of every blessèd day, And cries,

"Oh, let there be nothing on earth but laundry,
Nothing but rosy hands in the rising steam
And clear dances done in the sight of heaven."

Yet, as the sun acknowledges
With a warm look the world's hunks and colors,
The soul descends once more in bitter love
To accept the waking body, saying now
In a changed voice as the man yawns and rises,

"Bring them down from their ruddy gallows; Let there be clean linen for the backs of thieves; Let lovers go fresh and sweet to be undone, And the heaviest nuns walk in a pure floating Of dark habits,

keeping their difficult balance."

LOVE CALLS US TO THE THINGS OF THIS WORLD. Wilbur once said that his title was taken from St. Augustine, but in a later interview he admitted that neither he nor any critic has ever been able to locate the quotation. Whatever its source, however, the title establishes the poem's central idea that love allows us to return from the divine world of the spirit to the imperfect world of our everyday lives.

Questions

- 1. What are the "angels" in line 5? Why does this metaphor seem appropriate to the situation?
- 2. What is "the punctual rape of every blessed day"? Who is being raped? Who or what commits the rape? Why would Wilbur choose this particular word with all its violent associations?
- 3. Whom or what does the soul love in line 23, and why is that love bitter?
- 4. Is it merely obesity that make the nuns' balance "difficult" in the two final lines of the poem? What other "balance" does Wilbur's poem suggest?
- 5. The soul has two speeches in the poem. How do they differ in tone and imagery?
- **6.** The spiritual world is traditionally considered invisible. What concrete images does Wilbur use to express its special character?

writing effectively

THINKING ABOUT DENOTATION AND CONNOTATION

People often convey their feelings indirectly, through body language, facial expression, tone of voice, and other ways. Similarly, the imagery, tone, and diction of a poem can suggest a message so clearly that it doesn't need to be stated outright.

- Pay careful attention to what a poem suggests. Jot down a few key observations both about what the poem says directly and what you might want to know but aren't told. What important details are you left to infer for yourself?
- Establish what the poem actually says. When journalists write a news story, they usually try to cover the "five W's" in the opening paragraph—who, what, when, where, and why. These questions are worthwhile ones to ask about a poem:

Who? Who is the speaker or central figure of the poem? (In William Blake's "London," for instance, the speaker is also the protagonist who witnesses the hellish horror of the city.) If the poem seems to be addressed not simply to the reader but to a more specific listener, identify that listener as well.

What? What objects or events are being seen or presented? Does the poem ever suddenly change its subject? (In Wallace Stevens's "Disillusionment of Ten O'Clock," for example, there are essentially two scenes—one dull and proper, the other wild and disreputable. What does that obvious shift suggest about Stevens's meaning?)

When? When does the poem take place? If a poet explicitly states a time of day or a season of the year, it is likely that the when of the poem is important. (The fact that Stevens's poem takes place at 10 P.M. and not 2 A.M. tells us a great deal about the people it describes.)

Where? Where is the poem set? Often the setting suggests something important, or plays a role in setting the mood.

Why? If the poem describes a dramatic action but does not provide an overt reason for the occurrence, perhaps the reader is meant to draw his or her own conclusions on the subject. (Tennyson's "Tears, Idle Tears"

becomes more evocative by not being explicit about why the speaker weeps.)

Remember, it is almost as important to know what a poem does not tell us as to know what it does.

CHECKLIST: Writing About What a Poem Says and Suggests

Who speaks the words of the poem? Is it a voice close to the poet's
own? A fictional character? A real person?
Who is the poem's central figure?
To whom—if anyone—is the poem addressed?
What objects or events are depicted?
When does the poem take place? Is that timing significant in any way?
Where does the action of the poem take place?
Why does the action of the poem take place? Is there some significant motivation?
Does the poem leave any of the above information out? If so, what does that lack of information reveal about the poem's intentions?

TOPICS FOR WRITING ON DENOTATION AND CONNOTATION

- 1. Search a poem of your own choosing for the answers to the "five W's"—Who? What? When? Where? Why? Indicate, with details, which of the questions are explicitly answered by the poem and which are left unaddressed.
- 2. Look closely at the central image of Richard Wilbur's "Love Calls Us to the Things of This World." Why does such an ordinary sight cause such intense feelings in the poem's speaker? Give evidence from the poem to back up your theory.
- 3. What do the various images in Tennyson's "Tears, Idle Tears" suggest about the speaker's reasons for weeping? Address each image, and explain what the images add up to.
- 4. Browse through a newspaper or magazine for an advertisement that tries to surround a product with an aura. A new car, for instance, might be described in terms of some powerful jungle cat ("purring power, ready to spring"). Clip or photocopy the ad and circle words in it that seem especially suggestive. Then, in an accompanying essay, unfold the suggestions in these words and try to explain the ad's appeal. What differences can you see between how poetry and advertising copy use connotative language?

TERMS FOR review

Denotation ▶ The literal, dictionary meaning of a word.

Emmotation ► An association or additional meaning that a word, image, or phrase may carry, apart from its literal denotation or dictionary definition. A word may pick up connotations from the uses to which it has been put in the past.

Suggestion ▶ The power of a word to imply unspoken associations, in addition to its literal meaning.